New Mexico Commission for the Blind
State Rehabilitation Council

Minutes (Draft)

Special Meeting Being Held Virtually
August 6, 2020 - 9:00 AM

1. Call to Order

Mr. O’Brien called the virtual meeting to order at 9:06 AM.

2. Roll Call

Ms. Ellis took roll, and present were Bernadine Chavez, Kaity Ellis, Urja Lansing, Paul Luttrell, Lila Martinez, Yolanda Montoya Cordova, Tom O’Brien, and Greg Trapp.

3. Introduction of Guests and Staff

Employees present were Audrey Trujillo, hosting the meeting; Kelly Burma, SRC Liaison and co-host; James Salas, Deputy Director IL and VR; Daphne Mitchell, VR Program Manager; Kevin Romero, Deputy Director Finance and Administration; and Trish Adams, Executive Secretary. Lucy Mallahan, Orientation Center Director, joined the meeting later. 

4. Approval of possible changes to the order of the agenda and deletion of Agenda items

Mr. O’Brien said that new language was being used so as to not run afoul of the Open Meetings Act, and asked Mr. Trapp to explain. Mr. Trapp said that the approval of the agenda was a formality that no longer reflects the language of the Open Meetings Act. He said that the Open Meetings Act prohibits changes to the agenda that are made within 72 hours of the meeting, meaning that the approval of the agenda was a formality. Mr. Trapp said that the only changes that could be made to the agenda were to move or delete items from the agenda. He said that if there are no deletions or items moved, there was no need to take a vote since the agenda could not otherwise be changed. Mr. Trapp said that eliminating a vote would help the meeting go faster since votes taken during virtual meetings had to be taken by roll call. There were no deletions or changes to the order of the agenda.

5. Approval of Minutes of special Meeting of June 23, 2020

Mr. Luttrell moved to approve the minutes of the June 23 special meeting, and Ms. Lansing seconded the motion. A roll call vote was taken, and the minutes as corrected were approved unanimously with Ms. Chavez voting yes, Ms. Ellis voting yes, Ms. Lansing voting yes, Mr. Luttrell voting yes, Ms. Martinez voting yes, Ms. Montoya-Cordova voting yes, and Mr. O’Brien voting yes. As an ex officio member, Mr. Trapp is not eligible to vote. 


6. Chair Report, Tom O’Brien

Mr. O’Brien thanked the Council and agency employees, saying it was a pleasure to serve and do something positive, and that he appreciated the opportunity to work with Mr. Trapp, Ms. Burma, and the rest of the staff.

Mr. O’Brien said he is concerned about students with disabilities being left behind as a result of the pandemic, saying that distance instruction was difficult for blind and visually impaired students. 

7. Client Assistance Program Report, Bernadine Chavez

Ms. Chavez said that she wanted to thank Mr. O’Brien, and that she got to know him by attending a meeting of the National Coalition of State Rehabilitation Councils in Bethesda. Ms. Chavez reported that the Client Assistance Program has not had any calls about the Commission for the Blind, noting that it was a short time since the last Council meeting at the end of June.

Mr. Trapp asked Ms. Mitchell to describe the process wherein consumers are notified of the availability of the CAP program, and Ms. Mitchell described the various points at which consumers were notified of the CAP program. 

Ms. Chavez said that Judy Heumann recently participated in an event sponsored by Disability Rights New Mexico in which the documentary Crip Camp was shown, and that Ms. Ellis helped coordinate the event. Ms. Chavez said it was about the takeover of a building in San Francisco in protest of the failure to issue regulations to enforce Section 504 of the Rehab Act. Ms. Montoya-Cordova said that she had seen the documentary, and that she loved it. Mr. Trapp said that Judy Heumann had been the Assistant Secretary of Special Education and Rehabilitative Services during the Clinton administration, and that he remembered her coming to New Mexico and speaking at what was then Protection and Advocacy, and that he also got to meet with her when Fred Schroeder was Commissioner of the Rehabilitation Services Administration. 

8. Statewide Independent Living Council Report, Coby Livingstone

Mr. Trapp said that the State Plan for Independent Living was submitted, and that the Commission had completed the portions that were requested.

9. Section 121 Project Report, Paula Seanez

Ms. Chavez reported that Rebecca Holland was leaving the State, and that she had been the Director of Jemez Pueblo Vocational Rehabilitation. Mr. Trapp said that Ms. Holland would certainly be missed, and that she was a strong and powerful presence.

Mr. O’Brien expressed concern about the impact of the virus on the Navajo Nation.

10. Director’s Report, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp said that he is recommending that Daphne Mitchell be appointed to the State Rehab Council, and that she would do a fantastic job in the position of a qualified vocational rehabilitation counselor. Mr. Trapp asked Ms. Mitchell to describe her background, and Ms. Mitchell said that she has worked for the Commission for nearly eleven years, that she has a Master’s Degree in Rehabilitation Counseling from Texas Tech University, and that she has been the VR Program Manager since 2015.

Mr. Trapp said that he is working with the Governor’s Office on appointments to the Council. He said that the Governor is rightly focused on the Coronavirus and that he understands this is a difficult time, but it is critical the Council be in compliance. He said that Mr. O’Brien’s term will be ending at the end of September, along with that of Ms. Lansing.

Mr. Trapp said that the agency will have a budget meeting Friday with the Governor’s Office. He said that agencies are being asked to take a five percent budget cut.

Mr. Trapp said that he is working with Nathan Gomme of the Commission for Deaf and Hard of Hearing on the issue of the accessibility of meeting platforms. Mr. Trapp said that Zoom was the most accessible meeting platform, but that Google Meet and Microsoft Teams were also accessible.

Mr. Romero reported that the agency has done well with the State Fiscal Year 2020 budget, and closed the fiscal year meeting all deadlines. Mr. Romero said that the agency has begun the SFY20 audit, and is now working on SFY22 budget planning. He said the agency received a $312,500 increase, but it was reduced by $96,000 as a result of the special session held at the end of June. He said the five percent cut would amount to $115,500, leaving the agency with an increase of about $100,000.

Ms. Chavez asked if there will be a maintenance of effort penalty, and Mr. Romero said the Commission would be able to meet the MOE requirement. Mr. Trapp said the Secretary of Education is proposing to waive the MOE requirement, but even without the legislation the waiver could still be available if the failure to meet MOE was due to a general downturn in the state economy and if the VR agency was not cut worse than other agencies.

Mr. Salas reported he was doing interviews for VR counselor candidates in Las Vegas, and he would be meeting with Mr. Trapp later in the afternoon to talk about a final selectee for the Roswell counselor position. Mr. Salas said that he and Mr. Trapp would also be doing interviews for the Technology Manager position.

Mr. Salas reported that in the State Fiscal Year, 15 persons were placed in integrated employment, and one person was placed in self-employment, for a total of 16. He said that the average wage was $17.92 per hour. Mr. Salas said that for the current Federal Fiscal Year, 10 persons had been employed, with 9 of those placed in integrated employment, and one placed in self-employment. He said that the average wage was $19.11 per hour.

Mr. O’Brien thanked Mr. Salas for the work he did, and said Mr. Salas was the first person he spoke with when he came onboard as a consumer at the Commission.

Ms. Mallahan reported that the Center employees were working remotely. She said the main focus had been the STEP program, and 29 STEP students had been served. She reported the Center has a vacant secretary position and also one vacant Blindness Skills Instructor position. She said the apartment project has not been scrapped, but that she has no update as to the status of the project. She said that the Center will be providing students with virtual instruction.

Ms. Burma reported the Skills Center worked with the Orientation Center to provide mostly virtual instruction to about 10 STEP students. She said that most of the in-person or mask-to-mask lessons were provided by Orientation and Mobility instructors from the Skills Center. She said she was working to restart operations outside of STEP and during the academic year, and especially for students who receive Pre-ETS services. Ms. Burma said she was currently gearing up for Technology for Children distributions, and that they would be using contact-free delivery. She said that the Skills Center instruction is being done virtually, and that they currently have five students. Ms. Burma concluded by saying she is working with the National Blindness Professional Certification Board to host a Zoom seminar for National Certification in Unified English Braille, and that any NCUEB testing will be in small groups.

Mr. Trapp said Ms. Burma has been a great support with the Access and Functional Needs Coordination Group, which is looking at the impact of the Coronavirus on the disability community. He said there are special issues of concern to persons who are blind, such as how to access a Coronavirus test if you cannot drive. He said that he has distributed information about how a public health nurse can come to the home of a blind person who is symptomatic and cannot access a testing center. 

Mr. Trapp asked Ms. Montoya-Cordova to give a Workforce Solutions update before she has to leave, and she said the biggest update is the ending of the $600 Unemployment Insurance benefit. She said that Pandemic Unemployment Insurance recipients are being encouraged to continue to weekly certify eligibility as they wait to see what happens at the Federal level. She said Workforce Solutions is starting to host virtual job fairs and town fairs, coordinated by local boards. She described other training and supports that are being coordinated by the Workforce program.

11. Unfinished Business

a.	Approval of Open Meetings Act Resolution, Revising to Include Provisions for Meetings Held During Times of State Emergencies, Tom O'Brien

Mr. O’Brien asked Mr. Trapp to explain the change, and Mr. Trapp said that there was one very small tweak to the current resolution. He said that when the Office of the Attorney General issued their guidance back in March, it was anticipated the shutdown would be brief and public bodies would only need to be conducting essential or time sensitive business virtually. Now that the pandemic is lasting longer, public bodies have to conduct more routine business virtually. Mr. Trapp said he is recommending the Council remove essential or time sensitive from the resolution, which would allow the Council to consider ordinary or routine items.

Mr. O’Brien moved to approve the Open Meetings Act Resolution, revising to remove essential and time sensitive from paragraph 14, and Ms. Ellis seconded the motion. A roll call vote was taken, and the Open Meetings Act Resolution was approved as revised unanimously, with Ms. Chavez voting yes, Ms. Ellis voting yes, Ms. Lansing voting yes, Mr. Luttrell voting yes, Ms. Martinez voting yes, Ms. Montoya-Cordova voting yes, and Mr. O’Brien voting yes. As an ex officio member, Mr. Trapp is not eligible to vote. 

Mr. O’Brien thanked Mr. Trapp for suggesting that change.

Mr. Trapp suggested that the Council take a break of ten minutes, and the Council broke at 10:33 AM and returned at 10:46 AM.

b.	Report on the Students in Transition to Employment Program, Jim Salas, Lucy Mallahan, and Kelly Burma

Mr. Salas reported 28 students completed the program this summer, and has mentioned previously most of the training was provided virtually.

He said that the Central Region Educational Cooperative was very involved, and coordinated items such as counseling and self-advocacy training, using the Blindness Skills Instructors and the Orientation and Skills Center staff. He said mask-to-mask Orientation and Mobility was provided until there was a spike in the cases at the end of June. He said they are doing a post-program evaluation through Survey Monkey. 

Ms. Mallahan described how the Orientation Center provided services to students. Lucy, saying instruction was provided virtually on home management, Braille, Orientation & Mobility, and assistive technology.

Ms. Burma said the Skills Center worked providing instruction in Braille, and got the parents involved in raising expectations.

Mr. Trapp said the Orientation & Mobility training was able to continue when there was a compelling reason related to the health and safety of the student, and that happened in a couple of instances. He said it was a team effort, and Mr. O’Brien said it was a critically important program.

12. New Business

a.	Discussion of Proposal to Transition Commission for the Blind to a Consumer-Controlled Independent Commission Pursuant to 34 CFR 361.16, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp talked about the proposal to expand the Commission to five members and require a majority of the members be persons who are blind. He said that this would allow the Commission to become an independent commission. He said he also wanted to expand the types of health professionals who could determine legal blindness to include optometrists and other health professionals besides ophthalmologists. He said there was a bill introduced in the 30-day session to eliminate the registry of blind persons. He said it was Senate Bill 124, and it was sponsored by Senator Nancy Rodriguez, but it died on the floor of the House on the last day of the session. Mr. Trapp said having an independent commission would eliminate the need to maintain a State Rehab Council. He said eliminating the Council would save a significant amount of agency funds and resources, and would help given all of the budget cuts that the agency has received. Mr. Trapp said he appreciates the work of the Council, and he would want to include an advisory body that could help mentor future Commission members.

Ms. Ellis asked if there would be any consumers on the Commission, and Mr. Trapp said that a majority of the Commissioners must be blind. He said that the law currently says that only one Commissioner must be blind, which is why the agency cannot currently be an independent commission.

Ms. Burma said the change would show how seriously the agency takes the budget, and Mr. Trapp said adding up the staff time shows the resource commitment required. He said seven employees were required to support today’s meetings, and there are also minutes, meeting notices, agendas, legal notices, and per diem processing.

Mr. O’Brien asked if the Council should endorse the change, or wait on it. Mr. Trapp said this item was not listed as an action item, so the Council would not be able to take a position on the move to an independent commission. Mr. O’Brien asked about terms, and Mr. Trapp said the current members are in their proper terms, but that this required some extrapolation from 1993 when all of the Commissioners had been removed by Governor Richardson. He said a proposal would help to further clarify the positions that are filled, and they would have staggered terms. Mr. Trapp said the pandemic might mean that this proposal will not happen in 2021 because the legislature will be focused on addressing needs brought on by the pandemic.

b.	Discussion of Waiver Authority Contained in Proposed COVID-19 Relief Legislation, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp said they talked about the waiver proposals sent by the Department of Education Secretary to Congress in which she recommended certain waivers for the vocational rehabilitation program. He said that two of the recommended waivers had made it into the Coronavirus relief legislation currently being negotiated by the House and Senate. He said the legislation is very controversial because of the differences between the Republican Senate version and the Democratic House version, including differences over provisions related to the extension of the Pandemic Unemployment Insurance. 

Mr. Trapp said the waivers contained in the pending legislation included a proposal to give the Secretary of Education the authority to waive the requirement to spend 15 percent of the grant on the provision of Pre-Employment Transition Services, and the authority was not tied to a specific Federal Fiscal Year. He said the waivers did not include a waiver of the period of performance for the FFY 19 grant, which would have allowed agencies to continue to spend the FFY 19 Pre-ETS funds beyond the initial carryover year. Mr. Trapp said the Pre-ETS waiver is necessary because of school closures, and the inability to spend the Pre-ETS reserve on work-based learning experiences. He said the other waiver was a waiver of the Maintenance of Effort requirement, and it also was not tied to a specific Federal Fiscal Year. Mr. Trapp said he strongly supported the waivers, and he hoped that they would be approved.

Mr. Trapp said the pandemic has impacted vocational rehabilitation agencies across the country. He said New Mexico was especially hard hit because of the state’s dependence on tax revenues from oil and natural gas, but the state’s permanent reserve has mitigated to a great degree the amount of cuts we have received. 

Mr. Trapp said there were no Randolph Sheppard Act waivers, but those are still under discussion. He said Congress really seems to be wedded to the Pre-ETS reserve, and when it has been pointed out that it has meant that adults have not been served and agencies have had to go to Orders of Selection, Congress has replied they intended to shift resources to persons of younger age. Mr. Trapp said in reality, Congress did not understand the impact of the Pre-ETS reserve on services to adults. He said the pandemic has resulted in many adult workers being dislocated, and there is now an even greater need to serve adults. He said that Covid-19 is also causing strokes and cognitive impairments in survivors, and these individuals will need to be served.


c.	Discussion of Strategies and Methods to Provide Instruction and Services during the Pandemic, Greg Trapp, Jim Salas, Lucy Mallahan, and Kelly Burma

Mr. Trapp said he would need to leave the meeting in about five minutes, and Mr. Salas would take over for him. Mr. Trapp said the agency has been serving consumers remotely, but he questioned how sustainable that was, and at some point services need to be provided directly. He said he does not like to compare services to a medical model, but the services provided are in many ways similar to occupational therapy. He said there are newly blind individuals waiting for services, and it was a health and safety issue. He said if you can't travel safely, if you can't safely mark your medication, if you're not able to safely cook, the training we provide is really essential. Mr. Trapp said the agency would be meeting with representatives from the New Mexico Department of Health, and they would be looking at how the agency can safely open up services at the Skills Center, the Orientation Center, and in the Independent Living program. He said he thinks the independent living program is going to be the most challenging because of serving consumers and the particular vulnerability of seniors to COVID-19. He said there are students attending school and not getting Braille instruction, and a whole group of first graders are aging into their first grade year and should be taught how to read using Braille. He said there are students proceeding to second and third grade, and those are really critical years when students learn how to read and teaching Braille remotely is exceptionally difficult. He said we cannot afford to lose that generation. 

Mr. Salas said the Independent Living program was challenging because it was a vulnerable population with complicating conditions. He said services were provided in consumer’s homes, and they may not want us to come into their homes. Mr. Salas talked about the types of personal protective equipment that would be required, saying some masks were horrible. He said that the VR Counselors have been able to provide all services remotely, and the secretaries have stayed in the offices.

Mr. Trapp talked about the accessibility of learning platforms, saying it was especially critical for young blind persons, and schools would have difficulty providing Orientation and Mobility and other services through online platforms. 

Ms. Burma said she just learned that Edgenuity would be used by the Albuquerque and Rio Rancho schools, and it was not an accessible platform. She said that the Seattle Public Schools had been ordered by a court to stop using inaccessible systems, including Edgenuity.

Ms. Mallahan said private training centers have to some extent remained open, and state centers had mostly closed. She said the dormitory was a complicating factor. She said most of the dorm was on a single ventilation system. She said they have located masks that were comfortable and worked with learning shades. She said learning shades were essential to training. She said she was working to build a 6-month supply of PPE and cleaning supplies. 

Mr. Trapp said they would be operating in compliance with all applicable public health orders, and they have developed an informed consent form that specifically addresses the risks and benefits of training during the pandemic. 

Ms. Lansing said she applauded the agency for hanging in there during these difficult times, and Ms. Ellis talked about how school districts were handling the pandemic.

Mr. O’Brien said that we will have to come up with solutions, and some things will work and others will not, but that the agency will not leave people behind.

13. Council Open Discussion

Ms. Lansing said that all on the Council will remember Christine Hall, saying that she had been diagnosed with lung cancer about 8 weeks ago. She said that she came through surgery extremely well. 

Ms. Martinez said she agreed with the extensive approach of staff to meet the needs of blind individuals, and thanked the staff for what they have done.

Mr. Luttrell thanked Mr. O’Brien and Ms. Lansing for their work, and Mr. O’Brien asked Mr. Luttrell what places like Adelante were doing. Mr. Luttrell said that they were partially shut down, and that the independent living and residential programs were operating.

14. Audience and Public Comments 

[bookmark: _GoBack]There were no public comments.

15. Date and Location of Next Meeting

The next meeting was set for October 15, to take place virtually by Zoom, or in Albuquerque should meeting restrictions be lifted.

16. Adjourn

Chairman O’Brien adjourned the meeting at 12:33 PM.

Approved by the State Rehabilitation Council this 28th Day of September, 2020.

Thomas P. O’Brien, Chair
State Rehabilitation Council

